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ENVIRONMENT AND REGENERATION SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 
Minutes of a Hybrid Meeting held on 16th January, 2024. 
 
 
The Committee agenda is available here. 
 
The recording of the meeting is available here.  
 
 
Present: Councillor S. Lloyd-Selby (Chair); Councillor I.A.N. Perry (Vice-Chair); 
Councillors C.E.A. Champion, P. Drake, A.M. Ernest, M.J. Hooper, C. Iannucci, 
J. Protheroe and S.T. Wiliam. 
 
Also present: Councillors A. Asbrey, C.P. Franks, H.C. Hamilton, G. John (Cabinet 
Member for Leisure, Sport and Wellbeing) and M.R. Wilson (Cabinet Member for 
Neighbourhood and Building Services). 
 
 
696 ANNOUNCEMENT – 
 
Prior to the commencement of the business of the Committee, the Chair read the 
following statement: “May I remind everyone present that the meeting will be live 
streamed as well as recorded via the internet and this recording archived for future 
viewing”. 
 
 
697 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – 
 
These were received from Councillors V.P. Driscoll and E. Penn. 
 
 
698 MINUTES – 
  
RECOMMENDED – T H A T the minutes of the meeting held on 12th December, 
2023 be approved as a correct record. 
 
 
699 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST –  
 
No declarations of interest were received. 
 
 
700 VALE OF GLAMORGAN COUNCIL TREE STRATEGY (REF) –  
 
The reference from Cabinet of 30th November, 2023 as contained within the agendas 
was presented jointly by the Team Leader – Countryside Services and the 
Neighbourhood Services Manager.  
 

https://www.valeofglamorgan.gov.uk/en/our_council/Council-Structure/minutes,_agendas_and_reports/agendas/Scrutiny-ER/2024/24-01-16.aspx
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=fh_imzYnXJ0&list=PLzt4i14pgqIFb4Kc1IzO1ysqNlCLqvm33&index=1&t=5037s
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The purpose of the report was to allow consideration of the first draft of the Vale of 
Glamorgan Council’s Tree Strategy024/39 prior to public consultation. 
 
The Chair referred to page 68 of the report which highlighted that around 40% of 
trees in the Vale of Glamorgan were either in a poor or critical condition, and the 
Chair queried what was the status of engagement with landowners. In reply, the 
Team Leader – Countryside Services, stated that the Council did a great deal of 
work with local communities and local land owners in regard to hedgerows and 
improving nature connectivity across the wider Vale.  The Team Leader referred to 
the Restore the Thaw project which would create extensive biodiversity links with 
private land owners and farmers.  In addition, over the past year, the Council had 
planted 6,000 trees and a further 4,000 trees were due to be planted over the next 
month.  Overall, the Restore the Thaw project would include the planting of over 
40,000 trees which required the Council working exclusively with land owners and 
farmers and there had been a very good response.  Furthermore, the Council was 
working well with local communities across the board through Town and Country 
Parks and a lot of engagement work was really positive.   
 
Councillor Iannucci stated that in the report it was mentioned that from a flooding 
perspective, English Oak was the best species of tree.  Councillor Iannucci therefore 
asked whether there was a breakdown of the benefits that each species of tree 
provided and whether that would work alongside proposals relating to the 
replacement of two small trees with one big type of tree.  Councillor Iannucci’s 
second question was what was the Council doing to encourage people to plant trees 
on their own land.  In reply, the Team Leader stated that the benefit of a larger tree 
was that it was more solid and would soak up more water.  Each tree species 
provided a slightly different type of use, but trees planted on a flood plain had a 
benefit of soaking up water.  In terms of encouraging people to plant their own trees, 
Welsh Government was currently looking into proposals around a new agricultural 
payment scheme which hopefully would encourage land owners to plant more trees 
of which the Council could be part of the advice process.   
 
Councillor Protheroe queried the engagement process with farmers who had 
concerns with Ash dieback, and the Council’s long-term plans given the changes to 
weather patterns and climate change.  In reply, the Team Leader stated that in terms 
of assisting farmers and land owners, the Council would provide support and 
assistance if it was in the Council’s catchment area for the current grant scheme.  It 
would therefore be useful for farmers and land owners to make direct contact with 
the Council but there was also the Woodland Trust who could also provide 
assistance.  One of the key pieces of legislation would be in relation to the 
Agricultural Payment Scheme that would encourage land owners and farmers to 
plant more trees.  The Team Leader commented that the report recognised the 
challenges as a result of climate change, and so, the Council was looking to plant 
more native species in the natural environment such as woodlands and hedgerows.  
In terms of town areas, the Council would need to consider different species that 
could be more heat resistant and offer better solutions for flooding, sun protection, 
etc.   
 
Councillor Hooper raised a series of questions, the first being around the linkages 
between deprivation and tree cover and whether information on that was available 
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on a local Ward basis.  The second query related to the removal of trees with a 
replacement tree planted but not necessarily in the same location.  Councillor 
Hooper asked should the Council therefore be considering other drainage schemes 
that replaced the trees.  In addition, Councillor Hooper asked if the Council had a 
timber strategy.  For his final point, Councillor Hooper commented that although the 
Council was facing severe budgetary constraints it was important that the Tree 
Strategy be prioritised, and people encouraged to engage with it given its importance 
in tackling climate change.   
 
In reply, the Neighbourhood Services Manager advised that in terms of tree cover 
and deprivation there was currently insufficient data in all areas particularly for the 
most deprived Wards.  Regarding the removal of trees, it was important to recognise 
that when a tree was removed the Council would plant two, three or sometimes up to 
seven trees usually within a country park area.  The Council had recognised that 
urban drainage systems were important and where they could, the Council would 
plant trees in appropriate locations.   In terms of a Timber Strategy, the Committee 
was advised that the Council had third party contractors that used their own timber 
mills and there was no other connection between the Council and the Forestry 
Commission. 
 
With permission to speak, Councillor Wilson, Cabinet Member for Neighbourhood 
and Building Services added that the Council had allocated additional funding to 
assist with tackling climate change, and the introduction of the Tree Strategy would 
be the first of its kind for the Vale of Glamorgan.  The Council was facing some 
significant competing priorities, and climate change was one of those priorities.  The 
Tree Strategy was extremely important as trees were vital for the environment and 
particularly in relation to capturing carbon emissions. The Cabinet Member 
emphasised the importance of working with stakeholders including landowners and 
residents, with advice on tree planting available via the Council. 
 
Councillor Hooper referred back to the point around ward level information and 
stated that that was extremely important which was also linked to tackling 
deprivation.  He also emphasised that there were other schemes available to the 
Council to capture carbon other than planting trees, which would also assist with 
flooding. 
 
Councillor Champion raised a query regarding trees pollarded in the Westgate area 
of Cowbridge each year.  Councillor Champion also referred to a tree that had been 
removed and he queried whether the tree would be replaced and, in such instances, 
was the Council liaising with Community and Town Councils.  Councillor Champion 
stated that the report referred to1500 trees being planted and he queried whether 
there was a reliance on private planting with an element of new trees being 
“whipped”.  The Neighbourhood Services Manager advised that pollarding of trees 
was undertaken on cycle usually every 5 to 7 years.  Once started, the method of 
pollarding could not be taken away as it was a form of tree maintenance.  With 
regard to the tree that had been removed, it was agreed for that query to be taken 
away by officers to respond directly to Councillor Champion.  The Officer confirmed 
that in terms of trees being removed, the Council would not systematically go around 
speaking to Town or Community Councils but would discuss with community groups. 
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Councillor Ernest queried the total cost of trees to the Council with it being 
suggested that each tree cost the Council between 40p and 60p per year.  In 
addition, Councillor Ernest queried the budget provided to tackle Ash dieback.  The 
Councillor also asked if a survey of trees in the Vale had been undertaken.  In reply, 
the Director of Place advised that a key part of the Green Infrastructure Strategy 
would be sustainability and how that linked in with existing tree and proposed tree 
planting.  The Director stated that he believed that the Strategy would identify 
deficiencies by ward basis.  In terms of the cost of planting trees, it was recognised 
that the planting of smaller trees was cheaper as they would cost less to purchase 
and in most cases plant.  The ideal situation would be to plant the biggest tree 
possible that was suitable for the location but that was not always possible, so a 
compromise was required.  In terms of Ash dieback, a specific reserve had been 
created to tackle the issue and that had been topped up by money available through 
Project Zero.  It was fair to say that the largest proportion of affected trees were on 
private land, so the responsibility was with the land owner, but the Council would be 
able to provide advice and guidance.  As referred to previously, Welsh Government 
had a tree replanting budget so farmers and land owners could apply for support for 
replacement schemes.  
 
Councillor Wiliam raised a number of points, the first being that budgetary 
constraints were hampering the work of the Council.  Councillor Wilam commented 
that in some areas it was obvious that the trees needed to be cut down, but the trees 
needed to deteriorate further before the Council could take any action.  That seemed 
something that required to be flagged up.  Councillor Wiliam commented that he was 
against the planting of trees in certain areas, for example, in wide open spaces such 
as Porthkerry Park.  In addition, Councillor Wiliam commented on the issue of trees 
pushing up pavements that caused obstructions for people using wheelchairs and 
prams.  His final point was in relation to how it was determined where trees would be 
planted and how that decision was made and would there be consultation with 
residents and community groups.  In response, the Team Leader advised that 
residents could report issues around any trees to Contact OneVale with that issue 
then referred onto the Council’s Tree Officers.  The issue of who determined whether 
a tree should be felled related to the risk and size of the tree and if the tree was 
diseased and if it contained any failing structures.  With regard to the raising of 
pavements that would be reported to the Highways Team who would consider how 
the issues could be rectified such as the realignment of the footway.  The Officer 
clarified that in relation to the treatment of Ash dieback there were four stages. 1, 2, 
3 and 4.  A tree with Ash dieback would not necessarily be removed if it was just at 
stage 1 or 2 because it may not move to stage 3 or 4.  Most Ash trees would be 
monitored to assess whether they moved into stage 3 or 4 and then it would be 
determined if the trees could be managed or removed safely.   
 
Councillor Perry then raised a number of points, which could be summarised as 
follows: 
 
• Some of the Community Councils across the Vale would be interested to 

know if the Council could implement Reshaping Services by working with 
those Community Councils in relation to the upkeeping and planting of new 
trees. 
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• As well as planting trees the Council needed to ensure that the trees already 
planted were thriving particularly those young trees in the first three years. 

• It would be interesting to know if the Council had any immediate plans that 
could assist with trees growing successfully. 

• It was also interesting to know where replacement trees could be planted 
given that a number of mature trees had been removed in Councillor Perry’s 
Ward which meant that there was no tree cover.  

• The Council needed to ensure that new trees planted were well maintained 
and watered for the first three years and there was assistance available from 
community groups. 

 
Councillor Hooper referred to a previous point around Ward specific information and 
he asked how would the Tree Strategy deal with developers that had provided a 
commitment to deliver a certain number of trees but then failed to meet their 
objectives.  In reply, the Director of Place stated that the Tree Strategy was primarily 
focussed on the Council’s own land and land which it maintained.  In terms of 
planning applications and breaches and the failure to deliver conditions in full, then 
there were powers in the Planning Act to deal with those breaches. 
 
Subsequently, it was  
 
RECOMMENDED – T H A T Cabinet be advised of the comments of the 
Environment and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee.  The comments being: 
 
• That the Tree Strategy be welcomed; 
• For consideration to be given to engagement with Town and Community 

Councils that could assist with maintaining and planting trees; 
• Recognition that there were capacity issues facing the Council, but it would be 

useful for Councillors if information on trees could be broken down into 
individual wards with the understanding that such a survey would be complex; 

• Information within the strategy about when the Council would take action to 
remove or treat trees was clear, but it would be helpful if more could be done 
to ensure residents were aware of that; 

• That an update on the Tree Strategy be added to the Scrutiny Committee’s 
Forward Work Programme for 2024/25. 

 
Reason for recommendation  
 
Having regard to the contents of the report and  to inform Cabinet of the comments 
of the Environment and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee.  
 
 
701 PROJECT ZERO UPDATE REPORT (CX) – 
 
The report and Appendix A detailed the wide range of activity being undertaken to 
ensure the Council continued to deliver against commitments in the Climate Change 
Challenge Plan and to take forward Project Zero.  Progress from April to September 
2023 included: ongoing work on new Active Travel routes and A rated Council 
housing; funding secured to retrofit some of our Community Centres with 
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photovoltaics, LED lighting and other energy efficiency measures; a successful 2023 
Vale Food Trail held in the summer; and funding secured for new posts. 
 
RAG (red, amber, green) rating of progress during this period had been introduced at 
Appendix A detailing progress against the 80 underlying steps within the Climate 
Change Challenge Plan. 
 
The report provided details of the Vale of Glamorgan Council’s 2022-2023 carbon 
emissions. 
 
The report provided Members with an update regarding the finances associated with 
Project Zero and the use of the Project Zero reserve, together with updates on the 
approach to programme management. 
 
Councillor Hooper commented on the updates provided in the report and he stated 
that it would be better if the report contained progress in relation to tangible actions.  
In addition, Councillor Hooper outlined that the main barriers highlighted in the report 
were around a lack of resources or resources unavailable mainly due to budgetary 
constraints.  Councillor Hooper stated that as Project Zero was a main priority it 
required more money to be allocated in order to achieve outcomes.  Finally, 
Councillor Hooper stated that as a member of the Governance and Audit Committee, 
that Committee had discussed the possibility of classing Project Zero as having a 
catastrophic risk, but that was not reflected in the report to the Scrutiny Committee.  
In reply, Councillor Wilson (Cabinet Member) stated that Project Zero was a key 
element of the Council’s Corporate Plan and although there were challenges it was 
recognised as a vital area.  There was Welsh Government legislation being 
introduced which would assist Project Zero, for example by making producers 
responsible for the amount of packaging that they used and how that packaging was 
processed.  It was also important for consumers to question how products were 
packaged and it was important for residents and Councillors to say that the 
packaging was unacceptable.  The budget was extremely challenging, but there was 
a personal responsibility on everyone to recycle more and to be mindful of what 
items were placed in black bags.  Further to the points raised by Councillor Hooper, 
the Programme Manager for Project Zero stated that in terms of the balance of the 
tangible actions there was a variety of different types of activities outlined within 
Appendix A and some were tangible and focussed with more detail, while some 
other actions did not contain the same level of detail.  That was the nature of Project 
Zero, but Councillor Hooper’s comments would be taken on board for future reports.   
 
In reply to a query from Councillor Champion regarding the three year funding 
allocated to the Restore the Thaw project and the use of biomass boilers, the 
Director of Place stated that the Restore the Thaw project had received match 
funding from Welsh Government via Natural Resources Wales, but the exact figure 
would have to be sent to Members via email.  The £25k annual amount identified in 
the report would be used in conjunction with the main funding and the majority of that 
money would be used to deliver the project and the restoration of habitats which 
included the planting of trees.  With regard to boilers, there were some issues with 
these being replaced by air source heat pumps or ground source pumps particularly 
when it came to larger buildings such as leisure centres.  Usually, a combination of 
the two was required and sometimes as a stop gap solution had to be implemented.   
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Councillor Protheroe stated that there were lots of activities being undertaken to 
contribute to Project Zero and she asked if there was any way the Council could 
monitor the impact of all those actions together.  In reply, the Programme Manager 
advised that there was more work to do around connecting all the actions and how 
each action contributed to the overall objectives of Project Zero.  In terms of reducing 
carbon that was a big part of the objectives but there were other areas that the 
Council needed to work on.  Therefore, the Council was looking to reduce energy 
use at its buildings and schools and the Council also had to consider ways to reduce 
waste and water use.  How people travelled and commuted also had to change and 
the Council needed to have a close look at its Procurement Strategy which was 
where the majority of the carbon emissions came from.  However, the Council could 
not just simply stop the purchasing services and goods, so the Council needed to 
have a measured approach and to consider all the barriers and challenges that were 
facing Project Zero.  A large element of the barriers related to behavioural change, 
for example, how to convince people and Council staff to travel on means more 
friendly to the environment.  The Programme Manager also referred to the Council’s 
Carbon Management Plan which was another tool that could be used to track and 
monitor progress.   
 
Councillor Perry then raised a series of points which could be summarised as 
follows: 
 
• There needed to be better planning and communication between the Cardiff 

Capital Region and the Council. 
• More consideration was required around community facilities particularly in 

the rural areas which would mean that those residents would not have to 
travel so far to reach amenities. 

• The Council needed to give a higher priority to the need to reduce car 
ownership and more consideration was needed around Active Travel. 

• In terms of new housing developments, better consideration on the types and 
locations of houses was required which needed to have more focus on Active 
Travel and ways to encourage people not to use cars.   

• The Council needed to have better tangible actions. 
• More shared facilities was needed and the Council needed to consider the 

use of car clubs as a way to reduce car ownership. 
• The Council needed to go further with the reduction of household waste to 

ensure that nothing was sent to the incinerators.   
• The Council required more urgency to ensure that the Vale of Glamorgan 

was more focused on sustainability. 
 

In response to some of the points raised by Councillor Perry, the Director of Place 
stated that the majority of the issues raised would be relevant to the Council’s Local 
Development Plan which was closely linked to Project Zero.  In terms of private 
housing developments, the Council would ensure, to the best of its ability, that the 
environmental issues raised would be considered but the Council would have to take 
into account evidence provided which concluded that certain aspects could not be 
delivered.  The Director highlighted the significant financial challenges that the 
Council was facing, but there was also challenges around attracting staff with the 
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necessary expertise to deliver projects which had delayed progress in some areas. 
That meant that consultants would regularly be required, and their services were at a 
premium. Therefore, some of the risks and barriers associated with Project Zero 
including the legislative framework which could impact on the Council achieving its 
objectives, were outside the control of the Council directly.   
 
Subsequently, it was  
 
RECOMMENDED –    
 
(1) T H A T the progress detailed in the report and Appendix A in relation to the 
challenges within the Climate Change Challenge Plan be noted. 
 
(2) T H A T the Red, Amber and Green (RAG) rating of progress from April 2023 
to September 2023 in Appendix A to the report be noted. 
 
(3) T H A T the Council’s 2022-2023 carbon emissions be noted. 
 
(4) T H A T the funding available in reserves and the projects awarded funding to 
date be noted. 
 
(5) T H A T the Committee refer the report and any comments to Cabinet to be 
considered alongside the comments of the Corporate Performance and Resources 
Scrutiny Committee which considered this report on 17th January, 2024.  The 
comment of the Environment and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee being: 
 
• That the Committee would welcome more information about how individual 

projects and activity make a tangible difference in terms of the targets that the 
Council was seeking to achieve. 

 
(6) T H A T the Committee recommend to Cabinet that the report be distributed to 
all elected Members, members of the Public Services Board and all Town and  
Community Councils for their information. 
 
Reasons for recommendations 
 
(1-4) Having regard to the contents of the report and discussions at the meeting. 
 
(5) To enable Cabinet to consider the comments of the Environment and 
Regeneration Scrutiny Committee as part of its consideration of progress in  
delivering the Climate Change Challenge Plan. 
 
(6) To update all elected Members and other stakeholders on the arrangements 
in place to deliver Project Zero. 
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702 3RD QUARTER SCRUTINY RECOMMENDATION TRACKING 2023/24 AND 
UPDATED COMMITTEE FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME SCHEDULE 2023/24 
(DCR) – 
 
The Chair presented the report, the purpose of which was to report progress on 
Scrutiny recommendations and to consider the updated Forward Work Programme 
together with any slippage for 2023/24.  
 
The report advised Members of progress in relation to the Scrutiny Committee's 
historical recommendations and the updated Forward Work Programme Schedule 
for 2023/24:  
 
• 2nd Quarter Recommendation Tracking July to September 2023 (attached at 

Appendix A to the report);  
• 3rd Quarter Recommendation Tracking October to December 2023 (attached 

at Appendix B to the report); and  
• Updated Forward Work Programme Schedule for 2023/24 (attached at 

Appendix C to the report). 
 
RECOMMENDED –   
 
(1) T H A T the status of the actions listed in Appendices A and B to the report be 
agreed, subject to status of the recommendations of the Committee made on 
12th December, 2023 being changed from ‘Ongoing’ to ‘Completed’. 
 
(2) T H A T the Committee's updated Forward Work Programme Schedule for 
2022/23 attached at Appendix C to the report be approved and uploaded to the 
Council's website. 
 
Reasons for recommendations 
 
(1) To maintain effective tracking of the Committee's recommendations. 
 
(2) For public information. 
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